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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF OCTOBER 25, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna M. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Michael J. Criscione



Denise A. Figueroa



Jayme B. Lahut



Jaclyn Falotico


Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None



OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources 



Brian Green, Assistant Superintendent, STAR Division



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology


Arthur F. Young, Jr., Former CDTA Board Member



Anne Young (Arthur Young’s Wife)



David Young (Arthur Young’s Son)



Susan Young (Arthur Young’s Daughter)



Norman L. Miller, Former CDTA Board Member



Marilyn Miller (Norman Miller’s Wife)



Patricia Cooper, Comptroller


Ross Farrell, Director of Planning

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor

Michael Williams, Senior Planner


Stephanie Belokopitsky, Human Resources Manager

Daniel S. Holdsworth, Budget Analyst





Nicholas Chenard, Assistant Superintendent, Albany Division



Gary Guy, Superintendent, Schenectady Division



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities


Richard Nasso, Jr., Assistant Superintendent, Maintenance
David Williams, Assistant Superintendent, Maintenance




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Jaime L. Watson, Communications Manager



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant




Edward Rich, CDCAT

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.

APPROVAL OF SEPTEMBER 27, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Ms. Nugent
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Ms. Nugent
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow announced that CDTA recently received APTA’s 2017 Best Mid-Sized Transit System Award. A public announcement was made on August 15; he along with several board members and staff attended APTA’s annual meeting in Atlanta to accept the award, which was displayed at the Board meeting.  He showed a brief video that outlined why the Authority won this prestigious award. He expressed his gratitude to the Board, staff and to all employees.
· Chairman Stackrow recognized employees who participated in the Public Transit Leadership Institute (PTLI).  The employees spent the past year in a mentoring program that is sponsored by the New York Public Transit Association (NYPTA).  Mr. Stackrow talked about the importance of the Authority’s partnership with NYPTA to develop programs that improve the skill sets of middle managers so that they can be successful at CDTA and have long careers in transit. Mr. Basile introduced Daniel Holdsworth and Patricia Cooper who are this year’s graduates (both work in the Finance Department).  He also introduced Stephanie Belokopitsky (Human Resources) and Michael Williams (Senior Planner) who will attend the 2018 program. He also introduced the first graduates from 2016 who are Gary Guy (Superintendent Schenectady), Joseph Landy (Superintendent Albany), Richard Nasso and David Williams (both Assistant Superintendents in the Maintenance Department).  The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from Denise A. Figueroa, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, October 18, 2017 at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.
· CDTA has a program to install and improve shelters for the use of transit customers at various locations. Some shelters require glass replacement to maintain safe and clean waiting areas.
· An invitation for bids for shelter glass replacement was issued and a single bid was received from Provincial Contractor Services, LLC of Castleton, NY (“Provincial”).  After due diligence, the Authority is satisfied that the bid specifications were not exclusionary in nature.
· The Authority hereby awards a single bid contract for three years, with two optional one-year renewals, for shelter glass replacement to Provincial Contractor Services LLC of Castleton, New York in an amount not to exceed $41,678 per year.  The total five-year amount is $208,390.
RESOLUTION NO. 60 - 2017

Awarding a Single Bid Contract for Bus Shelter Glass Replacement
Motion – Mr. Criscione
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

· CDTA operates fixed route and paratransit vehicles that require periodic tire replacement.  It was determined to be in the best interest of the Authority to lease tires for fixed route vehicles and purchase tires for paratransit vehicles.  After issuing an Invitation for Bid, a single bid was received from Bridgestone Firestone of Nashville, Tennessee (“Bridgestone”).  
· The Authority hereby awards a five-year contract for the rental of fixed route tires and the purchase of paratransit tires to Bridgestone Firestone of Nashville, Tennessee at an estimated annual cost of $476,000 and an estimated five-year total cost of $2,380,000.

RESOLUTION NO. 61 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Radial Tires
Motion – Mr. Spairana
Seconded – Mr. Lahut
Carried Unanimously

· Bus schedules are part of CDTA’s public information system. Availability, accuracy and quality of schedules is critical to excellent customer service.  After soliciting competitive bids for the purchase of printed schedules over a multiple-year period, the Authority received multiple unit price bids that are based on anticipated quantities. It has been determined that the lowest responsive and responsible bid was submitted by Digital X-Press of Albany, New York.
· The Authority hereby awards a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, to the incumbent provider, Digital X-Press (a New York State WBE firm) of Albany, New York.  The estimated annual value of this contract is $90,000, with a five-year total cost of $450,000.
RESOLUTION NO. 62 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Bus Schedule Printing
Motion – Mr. Spairana
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose, our Internal Auditor, provided her monthly report. She has finished the compliance portion of the drug and alcohol audit with no material findings. She has started the audit plan for the external vendor portion of the drug and alcohol audit.  Ms. Matrose will be attending internal controls training in the next several weeks.

Investment Committee Items

· Chairman Stackrow advised that there were no activities to report.  
Administrative Discussion Items

· Chris Desany gave an update on work at Lark and Washington. This project is a component of the Washington/Western BRT project and is being done in advance of the Small Starts submission. The goals of the project are to improve the safety of the intersection and enhance the efficiency of bus routing in the area.  The scope, funding sources, major capital components, and status were discussed. The new station is scheduled to be opened in the spring of 2018. 

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed.  Mortgage recording tax was down 1%, and customer fares are down 3% as the Authority continues to transition to Navigator.  RRS revenue is also down 5%.  Wages and health benefits are below budget. The budget allocated for 20 new operators, and as onboarding activities are increasing, overtime continues to decrease. Workers’ compensation and liability claims are over budget due to an increase in loss of use awards and property damage claims, respectively.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position. Mr. Collins indicated that it may be necessary to draw on the Authority’s line of credit until the next round of state payments are received.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed. Ridership was down 4.5% for the month and down 1% year to date. STAR ridership was down 9% for the month. On-time performance was at 71%, and all Preventative Maintenance Inspections were done on time. We missed 41 trips on the fixed route system. Mean Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 20,431. There were 19 preventable and 33 non-preventable accidents;  95% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 1,032,779.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Wednesday, December 6, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.
GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Governance Committee met at 11:30 am on Thursday,  October 19, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Lisa Marrello provided an update on advocacy.  She and her team are preparing for the next legislative session, which begins in January.  The state budget deficit is projected to be $4 billion and agencies have been instructed to hold the line on spending, which will make it a challenging environment for advocating.  

· Ms. Marrello advised that she and her team met with Mike Perrin and Ali Chaudhry from the Governor’s Office.  Mr. Perrin is the Deputy Director of State Operations and Mr. Chaudhry is the Deputy Secretary for Transportation.  Both are familiar with CDTA and our initiatives. They were complimentary about CDTA’s help with the State Fair service; their efforts were appreciated.   

· In the meeting, they talked about the things that CDTA has accomplished in a short period of time, as well as being responsive to economic development issues that are happening in the region.  They also talked about operating assistance, sustainability planning, and long-term funding for capital needs.  

· Mr. Stackrow advised that the December meetings will be held on Wednesday, December 6 and Thursday, December 7. The Board meeting will be held on Wednesday, December 13.  Mr. Stackrow advised that most of the members have had their calls with Doug Eadie, our retreat facilitator.  The Governance Committee will have a conference call with Mr. Eadie on Tuesday, October 24 to review the Retreat agenda.  

· The Board Retreat will include members, senior staff and several stakeholders. It is scheduled for 9:00am – 4:00pm on November 8 at the Desmond Hotel.  The Governance Committee will meet the following day from 9:00am – 1:00pm.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for 11:30am on Thursday, December 7, 2017 at   110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Joseph M. Spairana, Chair

· The Committee met on Thursday, October 19, 2017 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.
· Mr. Collins provided a mid-year update on the 2018 Budget. The Authority is in a good position, with revenue ahead of expenses.  After 6 months, there is a positive variance of $700,000.  Three revenue categories are under budget for the year; mortgage recording tax, customer fares, and RRS revenue.  Expenses are under budget by 2%. Most of this is in the wage and benefit lines.  

· The Committee had a long discussion about customer fares and the transition from current fare products to Navigator.  This is causing the lag in the customer fare line. This will continue to be discussed in upcoming Committee meetings. 

· Chris Desany provided an update on property acquisition for the Transit Center in downtown Troy.  The next step includes public hearings to begin the eminent domain process. Staff will obtain appraisals of the property that will allow the Authority to provide a fair market value offer for the required property. This will lead to acquiring property rights.
· The Authority hereby authorizes the advancement of a public hearing schedule for acquisition of property in and around the Uncle Sam Atrium in Troy.
RESOLUTION NO. 63 - 2017

Authorizing a Public Hearing for the Uncle Sam Land Acquisition
Motion – Mr. Criscione
Seconded – Mr. Schaeffer
Carried Unanimously
· Jon Scherzer provided a summary on CDTA’s plan to introduce a half fare program for Capital Region veterans.  The New York Division of Veterans’ Affairs supports a concept to provide half fare to the veteran community (60,000 honorably discharged veterans live in the area).  The Navigator card will include a photograph and veteran marking on the back to insure vetting, as well as the ability to report the number of veterans using CDTA services.  Details and promotion of this program will be announced at our Veteran’s luncheon. 
· The Authority hereby approves providing honorably discharged veterans with half fare pricing on all Authority buses.
RESOLUTION NO. 64 - 2017

Adopting a Half-Fare Program for Veterans 
Motion – Ms. Figueroa 
Seconded – Ms. Nugent 
Carried Unanimously
· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee will host the annual Board Retreat at the Desmond Hotel and Conference Center on Wednesday, November 8.  It will begin at 9:00am.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, December 7, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for October 2017, which included a summary of Performance Indicators for September 2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· Mr. Basile read Resolution No. 66 – 2017 expressing thanks, farewell and Godspeed to Norman L. Miller as he completes his extraordinary record of 11 years of public service and commitment to CDTA.
· Mr. Basile read Resolution Number 65 – 2017 expressing thanks, farewell and Godspeed to Arthur F. Young, Jr. as he completes his extraordinary record of 22 years of public service and commitment to CDTA.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Chairman Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:


November 8, 2017 (Board Retreat)

December 13, 2017 

January 31, 2018
ADJOURNMENT – 01:35 PM

Motion – Ms. Figueroa
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  October 25, 2017
